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(1) 

KEEPING YOUTH SAFE WHILE IN CUSTODY: 
SEXUAL ASSAULT IN ADULT AND JUVENILE 
FACILITIES 

TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 23, 2010 

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON CRIME, TERRORISM,

AND HOMELAND SECURITY 
COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY, 

Washington, DC. 

The Subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 4:02 p.m., in room 
2141, Rayburn House Office Building, the Honorable Robert C. 
‘‘Bobby’’ Scott (Chairman of the Subcommittee) presiding. 

Present: Representatives Scott, Conyers, Jackson Lee, Gohmert, 
and Goodlatte. 

Staff Present: (Majority) Bobby Vassar, Subcommittee Chief 
Counsel; Jesselyn McCurdy, Counsel; Liliana Coronado, Fellow, 
Federal Public Defender Office Detailee; Veronica Eligan, Profes-
sional Staff Member; (Minority) Caroline Lynch, Counsel; and 
Kimani Little, Counsel. 

Mr. SCOTT. Good afternoon. I would like to welcome you today to 
the Crime Subcommittee hearing on ‘‘Keeping Youth Safe While in 
Custody: Sexual Assault in Juvenile and Adult Facilities.’’ 

Traditionally, the juvenile justice system was designed to provide 
a therapeutic and rehabilitative environment for youthful offend-
ers. Most juvenile justice facilities focus on rehabilitating youth so 
that they can return to their communities and lead productive 
lives. A young person may get involved in the juvenile justice sys-
tem once or twice and then never return. But if a young person is 
sexually abused while in custody, he or she will suffer lifelong trau-
ma from that abuse, which often results in mental illness, sub-
stance abuse, and a higher likelihood of involvement in the crimi-
nal justice and juvenile justice systems. 

Every day there are approximately 93,000 youth confined in ju-
venile detention facilities in the United States. The government 
has an obligation to prevent any abuse of young people who come 
into its care and certainly to prevent sexual abuse. Preventing, de-
tecting, and responding to sexual abuse of institutionalized youth 
demands age-appropriate interventions to assure that they are not 
sentenced to the lifelong consequences of that violence. 

Currently, there is no comprehensive research on the characteris-
tics of youth who are at greatest risk of being victims of sexual as-
sault while in custody. However, we do know that young people 
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who have a history of abuse and are small in size, inexperienced 
with the justice system, and suffer from mental or physical disabil-
ities are frequently more vulnerable to sexual assaults. 

Indeed, some studies suggest that youth with a history of abuse 
and neglect may be extremely susceptible to subsequent abuse. 
Youth with history of childhood abuse and neglect often feel help-
less against adults, particularly in an environment such as a juve-
nile detention center. 

Also, housing youth who are inexperienced with older and more 
experienced juveniles can create a dangerous environment in de-
tention centers. Rates of sexual abuse appear to be much higher for 
combined youth than they are for adult prisoners. According to a 
2006 BJS report, young people in juvenile facilities are five times 
more likely to be sexually assaulted than adults in jails and pris-
ons. Juveniles are more frequently victimized because they are 
poorly equipped to respond to sexual advances by older youth or 
adults. 

In 2004, the U.S. Department of Justice began investigating con-
ditions in a juvenile correctional facility in Plainfield, Indiana, 
based on reports of widespread physical and sexual violence. Inves-
tigators were taken aback by the age and size difference between 
many of the youth being sexually assaulted. Youth as old as 18 
were assaulting or coercing children as young as 12. Some of these 
children weighed as little as 70 pounds, and some of the youth who 
were perpetrators of the abuse weighed as much as 100 pounds 
more than their victims. 

Adult jails and prisons are especially difficult places for juveniles 
to survive safely, because many adult facilities fail to provide youth 
with basic services, such as family counseling, career training, and 
educational programming. While only 20 percent of youth in juve-
nile facilities are confined for violent offenses, nearly 50 percent of 
adult prisoners are violent offenders who are incarcerated for 
longer periods of time. Research consistently shows that younger 
prisoners who lack the experience and knowledge to deal with the 
volatile environment are at greater risk of being sexually abused 
while housed in prisons and jail. 

In 2003, the Prison Rape Elimination Act was enacted, and it is 
one of the few Federal laws to address sexual violence in correc-
tional and detention settings. This legislation was a bipartisan ef-
fort led by Senators Ted Kennedy in the Senate and Jeff Sessions 
in the Senate and Representatives Frank Wolf and myself in the 
House. As a result of PREA, the Bureau of Justice Statistics is now 
responsible for collecting data about the prevalence of sexual vio-
lence in adult correctional and juvenile detention facilities. 

Last month, BJS released the first report based on a national 
survey of sex abuse in juvenile residential detention facilities. The 
report found that 12 percent of youths surveyed in State juvenile 
justice facilities reported sexual victimization by another youth or 
faculty staff over the past year. Approximately 10 percent of the 
youth surveyed reported incidents staff, and 2 percent reported in-
cidents involving another resident. Over 90 percent of the youth in 
the surveyed facilities were male, and approximately 95 percent of 
all youth reporting staff sexual misconduct said that they had been 
victimized by a female staff person. 
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The survey identified 13 facilities that had a high rate of sexual 
victimization, including, unfortunately, two facilities in Virginia. 
And the survey also identified 11 facilities that had a low rate of 
victimization. The report concluded that smaller facilities and those 
that held youth for less than 5 months had the lowest rates of 
abuse. 

This most recent report highlights how important it is for the 
standards that were proposed by the PREA Commission in June 
2009 be adopted as soon as possible. Presently, the Department of 
Justice is in the process of reviewing the standards, and we hope 
the DOJ will make it a priority to adopt and implement the com-
mission’s recommendations to protect our young people from being 
victims of sexual abuse. 

We have several witnesses who will testify during today’s hear-
ing and help us find solutions to the problem of young people being 
sexually assaulted while in custody. 

And now it is my pleasure to recognize the acting Ranking Mem-
ber of the Subcommittee and my colleague from Virginia, Mr. Good-
latte. 

Mr. GOODLATTE. Well, thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
This hearing is the most recent installment in a series of hear-

ings that this Subcommittee has held on issues within the juvenile 
justice system. Today’s hearing focuses on sexual assaults against 
juveniles who are incarcerated in juvenile and adult correctional fa-
cilities. 

The majority called this hearing in response to a report on the 
subject that was recently released by the Bureau of Justice Statis-
tics, or BJS, at the Department of Justice. The Department of Jus-
tice was required to publish the report by the Prison Rape Elimi-
nation Act of 2003. The act was passed for the purpose of devel-
oping national standards to prevent and detect incidents of sexual 
violence in correctional facilities and to make facilities more ac-
countable for incidents of sexual assault in prison. The act was co-
sponsored by the gentleman from Virginia and Chairman of this 
Subcommittee, Mr. Scott. 

The findings within the report are based on surveys of juvenile 
inmates from 195 facilities in all 50 States. The most eye-popping 
statistic is that 12 percent of incarcerated juveniles, or more than 
3,200 young people, reported being raped or sexually abused in the 
past year by fellow inmates or prison staff. About 2.6 percent re-
ported an incident involving another youth and the use of force, 
and 10.3 percent reported an incident involving facility staff. 

Of the youth who reported an incident involving facility staff, 
about 4.3 percent of youth said they had sex or other sexual contact 
with facility staff as a result of force. The remaining 6.4 percent 
of youth reported sexual contact with staff without coercion. 

In addition, 13 detention centers around the country were cited 
for having a high rate of sexual misconduct, where at least 20 per-
cent of juveniles incarcerated there said they were assaulted. 

This report is noteworthy, as it provides an authoritative and de-
tailed snapshot of the problem of sexual abuse in State juvenile fa-
cilities. Of course, the administering of justice to juvenile offenders 
is largely the domain of the States, as there is no Federal juvenile 
justice system. 
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As officials have learned more about this problem, a number of 
States have implemented measures to attempt to reduce of in-
stances of youth-on-youth and staff-on-youth sexual victimization. 
Mr. Gohmert, the Ranking Member’s home State of Texas insti-
tuted a number of reforms. 13,500 cameras and video recording 
technology have been put in place, allowing the agency and Office 
of Inspector General to examine the times and locations where inci-
dents are alleged to occur. Further, corrections staff have received 
training to better identify behaviors indicative of sexual mis-
conduct. Most importantly, the State has also adopted a zero-toler-
ance rule for sexual victimization. 

The Tennessee legislature is considering proposals to use outside 
specialists to interview juveniles about sexual abuse claims and to 
collect information for prosecution. In response to reports of sex 
abuse by staffers in juvenile facilities, at least one facility has in-
stalled cameras in all living units in the last 6 months to ensure 
children are safe. 

States like my home State of Virginia and Louisiana are also 
considering legislative and executive solutions to this problem. I 
applaud the effort of these States to address this issue. I expect 
that other States will look to these approaches as they determine 
what measures to adopt to combat sexual assault in correctional fa-
cilities. 

In conclusion, I would like to welcome the witnesses to today’s 
hearing, and I look forward to their testimony. 

And I yield back my time. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. SCOTT. Thank you. 
The gentleman from Michigan, the Chairman of the full Com-

mittee, Mr. Conyers. 
Mr. CONYERS. Thank you, Chairman Scott. And I am happy to 

see your colleague from Virginia with you as the temporary Rank-
ing Member. 

First of all, I want to congratulate you on your courage to bring 
forward for testimony the ugliest part of the incarceration system 
in America. What is going on is outrageous. And it is to your credit 
and the Committee’s that you have brought this matter to light. 
There are no holds barred. We are going to change this not just at 
the Federal level, but we can be influential at the State level. 

I am proud of a witness list that includes Troy Erik Isaac, who 
has a story to tell since he was 12 years old that is unbelievable, 
and Mrs. Grace Bauer, who is organizing our citizens throughout 
the country to do something about this. I am so glad both of them 
are witnesses here. 

Now, the easiest thing to do is to get juveniles out from under 
the Prison Litigation Act, which, since 1996, has prevented us from 
getting to deal with this problem rather than helping us with it. 
And so I look forward to working with you and everyone on your 
Committee to that end. 

I will ask unanimous consent to put my statement in the record 
and yield back. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Conyers follows:] 
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Mr. SCOTT. Thank you. 
And I will ask our witnesses to come forward as they are being 

introduced. 
Our first witness is Professor Brenda V. Smith, professor at 

American University’s Washington College of Law, where she 
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teaches community and economic development law, legal ethics, 
and women in criminal law. She has served as a commissioner on 
the National Prison Rape Elimination Act Commission and is the 
project director and principal investigator for the Department of 
Justice’s National Institute of Corrections Cooperative Agreement 
on Addressing Staff Sexual Misconduct with Offenders. She earned 
her Bachelor of Arts degree from Spelman College, her Juris Doc-
torate from Georgetown University Law Center. 

Our second witness is Troy Erik Isaac. He was 12 years old when 
he was first sent to juvenile hall in California. As a young slender 
child, the larger boys immediately began to harass him. He was 
raped repeatedly and received no help from the staff at the facility. 
The abuse sent Troy into a cycle of imprisonment that lasted 22 
years, accompanied by many more rapes and assaults. He left pris-
on 2 years ago, vowing never to return. And he has cofounded a 
nonprofit organization in Los Angeles that conducts peer coun-
seling and advocacy. 

The third witness would be Mr. Bernard Warner, who is the chief 
deputy secretary for California Department of Corrections and Re-
habilitation, Division of Juvenile Justice. He has 27 years of di-
verse nationwide experience with both adult and juvenile correc-
tions. He has served in leadership positions in juvenile justice sys-
tems in Florida, Arizona, and Washington State. And he has devel-
oped a youth-centered vision for reform of the Department of Juve-
nile Justice. He received his Bachelor of Science degree with honors 
from Southern Illinois University. 

Our next witness will be Sheriff Gabriel Morgan of my home-
town, Newport News, Virginia. He is responsible for the daily cus-
tody and care of more than 620 prisoners. Prior to being elected 
sheriff, he served as the special agent in charge of the Virginia De-
partment of Motor Vehicles Investigative Services. He served his 
country with over 21 years with the U.S. Army. He is a graduate 
of the University of the State of New York at Albany and the 
Army’s Command and General Staff College. And I certainly want 
to welcome my hometown sheriff with us today. 

The final witness will be Grace Bauer. She is leading a national 
caucus of parents who have children involved in the juvenile justice 
system. Several of the mothers she is working with had sons who 
committed suicide while in adult facilities. Since joining the Cam-
paign for Youth Justice in 2008, she has worked to unite parents 
and allies with children involved in the adult criminal justice sys-
tem. 

Now, each of our witnesses’ written statements will be entered 
into the record in its entirety, and I ask each witness to summarize 
your testimony in 5 minutes or less. And to help you with that 
time, there is a timing device in front of you that will begin green, 
will switch to yellow with 1 minute left, and when it turns red your 
5 minutes have expired. 

And we will begin with Professor Smith. 

TESTIMONY OF BRENDA V. SMITH, PROFESSOR, WASHINGTON 
COLLEGE OF LAW, AMERICAN UNIVERSITY, WASHINGTON, DC 

Ms. SMITH. Good afternoon, Chairman Conyers and Representa-
tive Scott, and also to the Ranking minority Member, Mr. Good-
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latte. Thank you for inviting me here today to speak and for the 
opportunity to speak with other Members of the Subcommittee on 
Crime, Terrorism, and Homeland Security. 

I think you can see from the introduction, the resume that you 
read that I lead a little bit of a double life. While I am professor 
at American University in the law school, I have been deeply in-
volved and vested in issues related to sexual violence in custodial 
settings for well over 20 years, dating back to my work as lead 
counsel in Women Prisoners v. The District of Columbia. In 2003, 
I was appointed by then-House Minority Leader Pelosi to serve on 
the Prison Rape Elimination Commission. And I served in that ca-
pacity until August 2009, when the commission sunsetted. 

Congressman Scott, I know that you are familiar with the pre-
vious trajectory given that you, along with Representative Wolf, 
were the primary sponsors in the House. That marvelous and in-
credibly successful effort built on the work of Chairman Conyers, 
who introduced the Custodial Sexual Abuse Act of 1998 in response 
to an earlier report by Human Rights Watch specifically addressing 
sexual abuse in custody. And I wanted to, sort of, acknowledge 
those efforts as well. 

One of the many things that PREA did was that it created the 
commission. And so what I am going to do today is I am going to 
talk some about the commission process, I am going to talk about 
our findings. Second, I want to mention briefly the Bureau of Jus-
tice Statistics. And third, I want to talk about what I have learned 
with working with 12 juvenile justice agencies and provide a num-
ber of recommendations for moving forward. 

First, thank you so much for, in your initial testimony, talking 
about the importance of DOJ moving forward quickly and expedi-
tiously with consideration of the standards. The commission issued 
its standards on June 23rd of 2009. And, at this point, the Depart-
ment of Justice is going through a very similar process to the proc-
ess that we went through over the course of 5 years. We have actu-
ally talked to the Department and asked and sent, actually, cor-
respondence to the Attorney General, asking that he expedite this 
process, particularly given the shocking statistics that recently we 
learned of from the BJS report. 

In its study, one of the things that the commission found is that 
juveniles in confinement are much more likely than incarcerated 
adults to be sexually abused and that they are particularly at risk 
when confined with adults. 

Additionally, one of the other findings that the commission found 
is that juvenile agencies are in increased need of training and edu-
cation for staff and youth on addressing sexual violence in custody. 

The commission also found, like in other settings, internal re-
porting procedures were barriers to addressing sexual abuse in cus-
tody. And that may in some way explain the significant disconnect 
between the statistics that youth reported, the incidents that youth 
reported, and the incidents that correctional authorities reported. 
The findings were about three times different. 

One of the other things that we also found is that the develop-
mental profile of youth means that youth must have access to fam-
ily and legal representatives. 
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I think, Mr. Scott, you have already talked tremendously about 
youth imprisoned in adult settings. I think that one of the other 
important findings that the commission made was that youth con-
victed as adults and housed in adult facilities were at the greatest 
risk of sexual violence in custody. Again, referring to Congressman 
Conyers’s home State, I would really recommend to the Committee 
the important work that Deborah LaBelle has done in terms of 
looking at the situation of youth housed as adults. 

One of the things that I also want to talk about specifically with 
regard to our standards—I know that I only have a short period 
of time—is the piece related to the Prison Litigation Reform Act. 
One of the things that we have done in our standards is change 
the exhaustion requirement specifically for reporting these kinds of 
incidents but made a strong recommendation that PLRA be amend-
ed specifically to deal with these issues. 

Finally, what I want to talk about, or I want to end my time 
talking about, is what we found when we worked with 12 jurisdic-
tions. We learned that there is a different culture that exists in ju-
venile agencies and that juvenile agencies have different legal obli-
gations, a lower obligation. They are not looking—they are not 
bound by the very strict requirements of cruel and unusual punish-
ment, but really a lower standard of due process. 

The most important finding that we made is that there is a very 
different level of knowledge on this issue and that, for the most 
part, juvenile agencies have really not taken on this issue. At the 
same time, we found that juvenile agencies were very concerned 
with addressing this issue, which seems to us to present a real op-
portunity here. 

I see that I am running out of time, but what I want to do is 
I want to end with my recommendations and hopefully can talk a 
little bit more in the Q&A period. I have listed in my testimony 
about seven recommendations that I would hope that the Com-
mittee would look toward. 

First, to support the enactment of the standards recommended 
by the National Prison Rape Elimination Commission and to push 
the Attorney General to move very quickly with that. 

Second, to strengthen the ability of the Office of Juvenile Justice 
and Delinquency Prevention to address these issues as part of their 
compliance efforts by passing the juvenile justice reauthorization. 
Currently, the Senate bill offers the possibility of, for the first time, 
addressing dangerous conditions of confinement. And we believe 
that is appropriate and that it should also include provisions for 
independent monitoring. 

We also believe that in whatever comes out of the standards that 
the Attorney General passes, that there should be specific funding 
for juvenile justice agencies. In the initial funding for PREA, most 
of that funding went to prisons; very little went to juvenile justice 
agencies or community corrections agencies. 

We also believe that there needs to be additional data collection 
by BJS, which I understand is going to happen, specifically looking 
at juveniles in adult facilities. 

I will end my testimony there, and I look forward to hearing 
back with other questions. 

[The prepared statement of Ms. Smith follows:] 
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Mr. SCOTT. Thank you. 
Mr. Isaac? 

TESTIMONY OF TROY ERIK ISAAC, PRESIDENT, 
HANDS ON ADVOCACY GROUP, NORTH HOLLYWOOD, CA 

Mr. ISAAC. Good afternoon to Mr. Chairman and to the Com-
mittee. My name is Troy Erik Isaac. 

When I was 12 years old, I entered into juvenile hall for non-
violent crimes: vandalism; you know, this one girl told me at a 
Shakey’s Pizza Parlor that my sister wasn’t an actress, so I threw 
salad on her and ended up going into juvenile hall. 

When I entered into juvenile hall, it was very scary. When I was 
on the streets of Burbank, California, I thought that I was tough. 
I thought that I was, like, the big person. But then when they 
opened those doors and I walked in there, I was hit full-blown with 
a dose of reality. Staff members ridiculed me. Staff members said, 
‘‘You know, you look like you are a sissy. You look like you are 
feminine.’’ And although I was feminine, although I carried the 
characteristics of my mother, that was disrespectful. 

It would have been nice if he could have gave me a heads-up and 
he could have advised me that what you are getting yourself into 
is going to be really bad for you, and you can go here to a safer 
haven where you won’t be subjected to abuse, assault, and rape. 

I entered into the juvenile system, and there was gangs there. 
One particular gang was the Pasadena Devil Lanes, and they are 
very known in Los Angeles. 

So the same things the staff members saw in me the inmates 
saw in me. So they forced me to oral copulate them in the shower 
area. Staff members were around; oftentimes they turned their 
back. I didn’t feel encouraged to go to staff members. The same rid-
icule that the inmates were giving me the staff was giving me. So 
I had to figure out, what am I going to do? I started mutilating my-
self, cutting on my wrists, telling staff members that I was suicidal 
just to go to isolation. They would put me into isolation. I would 
be by myself, but it was very depressing. 

And that oftentimes happens to young people when they go into 
juvenile systems and they don’t know what it is about. And that 
is what PREA is about. PREA would advise young people, ‘‘This is 
what is going on. If you feel uncomfortable, this is where you can 
go for help.’’ 

Nurses also are available to give crisis intervention and help 
young people. When you are young and when you are going in the 
prison system, no one wants to be considered a snitch. ‘‘If you are 
a snitch, well, you know what? We are just going to beat you up. 
You are not supposed to tell on us.’’ And that is what happens of-
tentimes in juvenile hall. 

So if you have PREA, if you have training—staff have to get 
hands-on training to deal with people and help people. 

I went to the California Youth Authority, where I was raped re-
peatedly. No one was there to help me. No one gave me anything. 
And I was raped over and over and over again. That continued into 
the adult correctional facilities, where a guy would say, ‘‘Move into 
my cell. Go to committee, tell committee to move you into my cell.’’ 
I would do such, and after that I am repeatedly raped, over and 
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over again. And after I get out, the staff member says, ‘‘I would 
have never put you in there if it was up to me.’’ Well, if PREA is 
enacted, it would be up to him. He would be able to say, ‘‘I am 
going to move you. I want to take care of you. I want to get you 
to a safer haven.’’ And that is what PREA does. 

There with so much disrespect and hate in prisons coming from 
staff on inmates, inmates on staff. And I want to add to this that 
staff members, as well, get raped. At 20 years old, when I was at 
Vacaville State Prison, a medical technical assistant was knocked 
unconscious and raped. So rape is very here and very in your face. 
It happens to young people, it happens to old people, and it hap-
pens to staff. 

I am now the president of Hands On Advocacy Group. And I 
work with young people, I work with old people, I work with dis-
ability, homelessness in LA County. And I would love this Com-
mittee to urge Mr. Holder to implement PREA. And if we need to 
tweak it, we need to tweak it. But we need to keep everything 
adopted to move forward to help people. 

Thank you so much for listening to my story. Thank you. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Isaac follows:] 
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Mr. SCOTT. Thank you. 
We are going to have votes in a few minutes, so we are going to 

have to break. But let’s continue with the testimony. I think we 
can take at least the next one, maybe two. 
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TESTIMONY OF BERNARD WARNER, CHIEF DEPUTY SEC-
RETARY FOR JUVENILE JUSTICE, DEPARTMENT OF COR-
RECTIONS AND REHABILITATION, DIVISION OF JUVENILE 
JUSTICE, SACRAMENTO, CA 
Mr. WARNER. Thank you. Chairman Scott, Chairman Conyers, 

Ranking Minority Member Goodlatte, thank you for the oppor-
tunity to speak this afternoon about the important issue of keeping 
youth safe in juvenile facilities. 

Clearly, a report released 2 months ago by the Bureau of Justice 
Statistics on sexual victimization in juvenile facilities has cast a 
bright light on the vulnerability of youth in our care. While there 
were alarming rates noted in many facilities, the truth is any sex-
ual assault is unacceptable. 

As chief deputy of California Division of Juvenile Justice, I am 
responsible for approximately 3,000 juvenile offenders between the 
ages of 12 and 24 on parole and housed in five large institutions. 
The State juvenile justice system in California is reserved for the 
highest-risk, highest-need youth who cannot be managed at a local 
level. Over 95 percent are in for serious violent crimes, and many 
have significant mental health and substance abuse issues. There 
is no greater responsibility I have than to keep youth and staff safe 
in our facilities. 

In California, the juvenile justice system is part of the adult cor-
rection system, who also operates the largest prison in the country. 
In both juvenile and adult corrections, we have taken the Prison 
Rape Elimination Act very seriously and were early implementers 
of policies and procedures to ensure every effort was made to elimi-
nate victimization. 

And following Mr. Isaac, it is clear that I am presenting an envi-
ronment which is much different and much more reformed than his 
experience in our system. Key strategies such as employee training, 
offender education, and appropriate classification of youth have, I 
believe, had a significant impact on reducing victimization. We 
have established pilot sites that work with Just Detention Inter-
national for independent review of our compliance with PREA poli-
cies and practices. 

As a result of a consent decree signed 5 years ago, DJJ has im-
plemented many reforms to improve safety of our youth: better 
staffing, smaller living units, enhanced training in trauma in-
formed care, specialized programs for those with mental health 
issues, and engaging families. All have contributed to improve-
ments and cultural change that has reduced victimization. 

Our facility in the Los Angeles area, which has housed the most 
violent gang-entrenched youth in any correctional environment, ac-
tually was listed as a facility with a low rate of victimization. Some 
of this is attributed to the reforms that I previously mentioned. 

In addition to representing California, I am also the current 
president of the professional association of State agency juvenile di-
rectors called the Council of Juvenile Correctional Administrators. 
Approximately 90 percent of the States in the country work with 
this association. Our mission is to educate and train State directors 
on evidence-based practices and promising programs, building tools 
for practitioners that are grounded in research and data that result 
in positive outcomes for youth, staff, and families. 
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Last month, CJCA convened a panel of State directors, including 
those leading facilities highlighted as worst in the BJS report, to 
talk and strategize about ways to eliminate sexual violence in fa-
cilities. All the directors from the nearly 25 States present agreed 
that the most effective way to prevent sexual victimization is to en-
sure youths’ safety—from all risks and dangers posed by facility 
life. Standards defining policies and procedures specific to sexual 
victimization alone will fall short of ending abuse in our facilities 
unless we change the culture. 

There needs to be a broader focus and support for creating an en-
vironment that is safe for youth, establishing a culture that appro-
priately defines boundaries between staff and youth under our 
care. How we make decisions as to where youth are housed, what 
programs and services we provide for them, and the expectations 
for staff to appropriately engage youth is critical in ending victim-
ization in our facilities. 

As individual States and as a national association, we are com-
mitted to working with Federal partners to reduce and eliminate 
sexual violence in facilities. We participated in the Department of 
Justice listening sessions. We were able to inform them on feed-
back in terms of their proposed standards for juvenile facilities. We 
are looking at a standard-by-standard comment and review that 
will strengthen those standards and, ultimately, effectively change 
the victimization of youth in facilities. Although there is some con-
cern about the fiscal impact of implementing the standards, we also 
understand you cannot put a price on preventing victimization. 

As we look toward solutions to improve the safety of youth in our 
care, we look to the Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Pre-
vention for resources to support technical assistance. The develop-
ment and implementation of best practices which support staff 
training, youth assessments, and programs designed to improve the 
climate in detention facilities is critical for long-term improvements 
in the juvenile justice system. While progress has been made, cer-
tainly the BJS study demonstrates unacceptable failure throughout 
the country. 

In addition, tools that measure change must also be available to 
all the jurisdictions so agencies can benchmark progress or identify 
barriers to safe facilities. CJCA is currently working with OJJDP 
to develop existing performance-based standards that will allow for 
a continuous improvement process and more effectively show data 
that reflects concerns around victimization in our facility. 

Thank you for the opportunity to testify. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Warner follows:] 
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Mr. SCOTT. Thank you very much. 
Sheriff Morgan? 

TESTIMONY OF GABRIEL A. MORGAN, SHERIFF, 
NEWPORT NEWS, VA 

Sheriff MORGAN. Good afternoon, Members of Congress, espe-
cially Congressman Bobby Scott, who has been a lone voice in the 
wilderness as it relates to juvenile justice. I thank you for your ef-
forts. 

I am here today to add my voice to the overwhelming body of 
work that states that incarcerating juveniles in adult facilities is 
dangerous and the practice is counterproductive in reducing crime. 

The number of youth held in adult jails on a daily basis exceeds 
7,500, and the number of youth processed as an adult is approxi-
mately 200,000. In a 2007 study commissioned by the Campaign 
for Justice, entitled, ‘‘To Punish a Few, Too Many Youth Caught 
in the Net of Adult Prosecution,’’ that study found that two-thirds 
of approximately 200,000 were subject to pretrial detention in adult 
facilities. What that basically means is that we have so many 
youths that go into pretrial, and they are subject to pretty hard cir-
cumstances. 

The study also discovered that as many as one-half of the youth 
prosecuted in the adult system do not receive adult court convic-
tion. So, although they are going into pretrial, they are not really 
being convicted. And they are suffering while being in adult facili-
ties. 

Most youth who were not convicted as an adult spent approxi-
mately a month in an adult facility. And fewer than 25 percent of 
the convictions in adult court resulted in a prison sentence. The 
majority of youth sentenced to probation or given a juvenile sanc-
tion were held in pretrial. When you look at that, you want to say, 
what did we really accomplish by putting them in an adult facility? 

In the late 1800’s, Illinois instituted a juvenile court system that 
subsequently served as a model throughout the United States. The 
institution of a juvenile court system was designed to protect the 
welfare and rehabilitation of youthful offenders. This system cre-
ated the specialized detention center, training schools, and the 
youth centers apart from adult offenders and facilities. Their aims 
were to provide a structured, rehabilitative environment in which 
the education, psychological, and vocational needs of the youthful 
offender could be addressed. 

Starting about 1987, juvenile crime started to escalate and con-
tinued on that trajectory until 1996. It should be noted that the ju-
venile crime rate has receded. However, a growing perception ex-
ists that the juvenile justice system is ineffective and we need to 
treat juveniles as adults. 

Nothing could be further from the truth. It is my observation, 
and most of the empirical data supports, minors are granted spe-
cial civil rights to education, training, medical and emotional care 
that are unique to children. These rights are extremely difficult to 
enforce in an adult jail facility. An adult jail facility lacks the re-
sources, specialized staffing, and the physical plant to deliver re-
quired services. 

VerDate Aug 31 2005 14:23 Sep 01, 2010 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00041 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6601 H:\WORK\CRIME\022310\55066.000 HJUD1 PsN: 55066



38 

Youthful offenders often present behavior problems when they 
are placed in general population. These same juveniles are more 
likely to be victims of brutal crimes that may include sexual as-
sault. Again, our ability to effectively manage the juvenile safety 
is tenuous at best. Most of the time, we are forced to put them in 
protective custody or some sort of administrative segregation for 
their own protection. This amounts to additional punishment inas-
much as juveniles are in isolation cells for the majority of the day. 

These findings and many cited in my written submission begs 
the question, is this a violation of the Eighth Amendment of our 
Constitution? Further, as a civilized body, are we guaranteeing the 
provisions of the 14th Amendment due process and equal protec-
tion clause? 

In my submission, there is a story about overcrowding in my fa-
cility and the fact that mental health and the inability to deal with 
that population and what occurred. The tragedy that occurred basi-
cally prompted something to happen. What we heard from Mr. 
Isaac also says that tragedy occurs daily. Many juveniles have fall-
en through the cracks. 

In my State, at the age of 14 a juvenile can be subjected to adult 
jails. As a criminal justice practitioner, I must also caution of unin-
tended consequences of good-meaning laws. Please do not saddle us 
with unfunded mandates that would impossible to accomplish with-
out additional resources. 

Politicians talk about getting tough on crime. We really need to 
look at being focused more on prevention, rehabilitation, and re-
integration. We cannot afford to continue in the manner that we 
have been going over the last 30 years, as it results to juvenile jus-
tice. We are wasting human capital, along with money that could 
provide greater return on our investment. Prevention is cheaper 
than correction. 

Thank you for allowing me this time. 
[The prepared statement of Sheriff Morgan follows:] 
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Mr. SCOTT. Thank you. 
As indicated, we have a series of five votes that will take at least 

a half an hour. We will get back as soon as we can. The Committee 
stands in recess. 

[Recess.] 
Mr. SCOTT. The Subcommittee will now come to order. We have 

been joined by the Ranking Member, Judge Gohmert from Texas, 
and the next witness to testify is Ms. Bauer. 

TESTIMONY OF GRACE BAUER, CAMPAIGN FOR YOUTH 
VIOLENCE, WASHINGTON, DC 

Ms. BAUER. Afternoon, Chairman Scott and Committee Members. 
I am a parent of a child who has been involved with both the juve-
nile and adult criminal justice system. I work with the Campaign 
for Youth Justice in D.C., organizing families whose sons and 
daughters have gone through these systems as well. I would like 
to thank you and everyone here today for focusing on an issue of 
critical importance that for decades has been ignored or treated 
with sneers and ignorance. It is only through the hard work of 
many in this room that this issue is discussed at all. 

We have seen the statistics. Within the past year over 13 percent 
of youth in juvenile facilities reported sexual victimization by ei-
ther staff or other youth. In addition, these abuses extends to 
youth who are prosecuted in the adult criminal justice system. Al-
though the BJS study saddens me; it is not a surprise. 

As you listen today to what have become the nightmares of my 
life in the past 9 years, I ask that you hear the voices of the par-
ents and children who are not here before you today. 

In 2001, my 13-year-old son, who weighed 90 pounds soaking 
wet, was sentenced to 5 years in the Department of Corrections’ 
custody in Louisiana. I believed that the system would care for my 
son and get him back on the right track. Unfortunately, I could not 
have been more wrong. In 1998, The New York Times referred to 
the facility where my son was held as a place that many legal ex-
perts say is the worst in the Nation. 

He had to fight for food and do without when his size failed to 
hold off other children who were suffering from malnutrition and 
desperation. 

Many times we traveled 51⁄2 hours only to be told our son was 
denied visitors that day or was in the infirmary. The times that we 
did see him we saw the evidence of the physical abuse he was en-
during day after day, mostly at the hands of poorly trained and un-
derpaid staff. We saw, on a regular basis, black eyes, burst ear-
drums, broken jaws, and broken arms. 

After his release, my son was diagnosed with post traumatic 
stress disorder and the emotional toll on him and our family can 
only be described as complete hell. I wish that I could say that 
what happened to my son was a rarity or that we have moved past 
that and these things are no longer happening to children. Let me 
be very loud and very clear when I say that over the past 9 years, 
not 1 week has gone by that I do not hear similar pleas and cries 
for help from other parents just like myself in very similar situa-
tions. 
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Consider a 13-year-old boy who gets put into a cell with an older, 
bigger youth and is brutally raped while prison guards stand out-
side the cell and place bets on who is going to win the battle. Or 
a 14-year old girl who is physically and sexually assaulted by her 
father and runs away to live on the street, then is picked up and 
locked up and repeatedly raped by those in authority. And this 
time she has nowhere to run to. Or a mother who cannot approach 
her own son without alerting him that she is coming because he 
may have a panic attack or strike out in blind fear that he is being 
attacked again. 

What I hate most is that, after all of this time, I still don’t have 
any answers for the families that I talk to. Many administrators 
and other State government authorities continue to doubt the re-
peated findings of sexual assaults in their facilities and cannot ac-
cept the overwhelming evidence that this exists. 

No one deserves to be violated, and the repeated stories show 
that what we can expect of State juvenile system authorities when 
it comes to protecting our children, even with a mandate to keep 
them safe. While I do not fault individuals who believe they are 
acting in a child’s best interest, the blame I do feel is directed at 
those who have heard my story, my son’s story and the stories of 
other families, and failed to act on those experiences. 

Therefore, in closing I echo The Washington Post editorial print-
ed this weekend and call on Congress to reauthorize the Juvenile 
Justice and Delinquency Prevention Act, which would provide pro-
tections to youth in both juvenile and adult facilities. 

I also call on the Department of Justice to fully implement the 
recommendations of the National Prison Rape Elimination Com-
mission. 

Every day that passes without these policies in place, countless 
numbers of children suffer. And if the statistics in the BJS report 
are not enough, I ask you to consider that one of these children 
who were beaten, raped, and assaulted are the child’s picture that 
you hold in your wallet. 

Try to understand the fear that you would have for your loved 
ones in similar situations and imagine, too, the helplessness of hav-
ing no way to stop or even address that kind of sickening violence. 

If these were your children, we would not continue to hold hear-
ings, create commissions, or issue more reports. Instead, we would 
do what is right and take action immediately to protect our future 
and the lives of our children. 

Thank you so much for your time. 
Mr. SCOTT. Thank you Mrs. Bauer. 
[The prepared statement of Ms. Bauer follows:] 
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Mr. SCOTT. I would like to move to questions from our panel 
under the 5-minute rule. I will start with Mr. Isaac. You can tell 
me about the Hands-on Advocacy organization. 

Mr. ISAAC. Yes, Hands-on Advocacy Group was started about a 
year and a half ago. I started when I got out of prison. I was an 
independent advocate. So I wanted to give back to the very commu-
nity that I took away from. So I went out just looking for people 
who needed help. 

It got bigger. So Priscilla, she has a not-for-profit and she is a 
community education-based not-for-profit and she came to me and 
said, You know, you need to have more people to help you, because 
you are out there just doing it by yourself. So I deal with police. 
I deal with disabilities. I deal with people who are homeless. I deal 
with real estate brokers to have them open up their houses so they 
can get people off the streets, and we get them on general relief 
and get them on SSI, and I have attorneys that help me with that. 
So she said, Why don’t you partner with me? 

So what we did was doing business as a DBA, and we did a part-
nership agreement and we got everything legal and notarized. And 
I am with her, but I am in charge of Hands-on Advocacy Group. 
And she sits with me as my chief financial officer. And we are 
doing grants this year. And we plan on hiring staff this year be-
cause we are going to be covering so many areas in the city of Los 
Angeles. 

Mr. SCOTT. Thank you. Ms. Bauer, you made complaints to var-
ious officials. What happened after you made complaints? What 
was the response? 

Ms. BAUER. I tried to report it to the juvenile facilities where my 
son was, but I kept getting shifted from one person to another over 
a 3-month period. So I eventually wrote a letter to Secretary 
Stalder, the Department of Corrections head in Louisiana at that 
point, and I got a form letter back. And that was all that was ever 
done to address the assault of my son. 

Mr. SCOTT. Mrs. Smith, what is the status of the PREA rec-
ommendations? 

Ms. SMITH. The current status is that the Department of Justice 
is going through a process where they have a working group. The 
working group has had listening sessions really going over much of 
the same territory that we have already trod for 5 years. My un-
derstanding is that in the next month or so, they will be putting 
our standards out for formal comment again, and that they actu-
ally are not anticipating that a final rule will issue from the De-
partment of Justice before 2011. 

Mr. SCOTT. Are the recommendations published so that correc-
tions officials know what the recommendations are? 

Ms. SMITH. Absolutely. We did an excellent report which is avail-
able on the Web site and we did a great release. And so what those 
proposed standards that also are in adult, juvenile, community cor-
rections, immigration detention facilities, are available. And as you 
have heard a number of these jurisdictions are early adopters. 

Mr. SCOTT. Sheriff Morgan, have they made the recommenda-
tions to local sheriffs? 

Sheriff MORGAN. Yes, they have. And Congressman, I believe 
that at this point, the National Sheriffs Association came back with 
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some comments or recommendations. And I think those were al-
ready taken under consideration. So I will tell you that my facility 
was also surveyed, and I think they did a wonderful job. 

Mr. SCOTT. Do you see any problem implementing any of the rec-
ommendations? 

Sheriff MORGAN. Personally? No. 
Mr. SCOTT. Are there costs associated with those recommenda-

tions? 
Sheriff MORGAN. There could be some costs associated with it 

and we are waiting for some interpretation to really understand 
where the funding would be, if it is interpreted one way versus the 
other. And I think we are waiting on an answer from them on that 
now. 

Mr. SCOTT. I have other questions. We will have a second round. 
Judge Gohmert. 

Mr. GOHMERT. Thank you, Chairman. And I do apologize for 
going late. It seems we scheduled so many things, but I reviewed 
the material last night and I appreciate so much your participa-
tion. 

I was curious, Professor Smith, in juvenile facilities where cam-
eras and electronic monitoring are available, are there different 
rates of reporting sexual abuse? 

Ms. SMITH. I think one of the things that is excellent about your 
question is you talk about one of the actual standards that we rec-
ommended, and one of those standards is specifically that agencies 
look at how cameras or video monitoring might help. 

I actually don’t have the information on whether it is different 
or not, but my—what I have heard is that they are a great help. 
At the same time, one of our other commissioners said that a cam-
era never stopped anybody from going over the fence. And so it is 
very important that that camera also be connected with staff train-
ing and also accountability as well. 

And so we think that they are an important tool, but we also 
think that they have to be integrated with the change in practices 
and culture by staff. 

Mr. GOHMERT. Thank you, Professor. 
Sheriff, that leads to another question to you. You know, one of 

the things that we read is that there is a high percentage of re-
ported sexual incidents involving female correctional officers and 
male inmates. How difficult is it to ensure—or can you ensure that 
there are just male guards over male inmates? 

Sheriff MORGAN. How difficult it is? I will tell you that it is not 
difficult by practice, but it may be discriminatory by law. And be-
cause of that, females are afforded the same rights as male correc-
tional individuals, and they work all the jobs and they are inter-
changeable. 

So there is a law issue that we would have to overcome. And 
then there is also the question about ratio of staff. Right now fe-
males are an ever-increasing number in the correctional field and, 
as a result, you would have to designate positions male-only to be 
able to achieve your goal. 

Mr. GOHMERT. Do you think it is a goal worth achieving? 
Sheriff MORGAN. No. I believe that a correctional officer is a cor-

rectional officer, whether it be male or female. 

VerDate Aug 31 2005 14:23 Sep 01, 2010 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00056 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6601 H:\WORK\CRIME\022310\55066.000 HJUD1 PsN: 55066



53 

Mr. GOHMERT. But you are familiar with the high percentage of 
female sexual interaction with male inmates, right? 

Sheriff MORGAN. I am. But again it goes back to training. It goes 
back to supervision. It goes back to leadership from the top and in-
volvement. We have good and bad in every profession. And to pe-
nalize females per se from the ability to move up and to move 
throughout the ranks—— 

Mr. GOHMERT. Well, you couldn’t penalize them from being able 
to move up. I mean, that would be grossly unfair. 

Sheriff MORGAN. Most places we have more men than women in-
carcerated, so they would be limited. 

Mr. GOHMERT. And you don’t want to encourage bringing in more 
female inmates. I am being facetious, of course. 

Let me ask, Mr. Warner, as a result of your studies, what would 
you hold up or recommend as the most model facility you have en-
countered? 

Mr. WARNER. Well, I don’t know if I could name a specific facil-
ity, but I could describe the culture within that facility. And in 
your State of Texas, Cherie Townsend, who has taken over the 
Texas Youth Commission, is doing a great job in reforming that 
system. It is, as the sheriff said, about training staff and about 
leadership in facilities and with the zero tolerance against victim-
ization. It is training. It is identifying vulnerable youth in our sys-
tems so that we can provide appropriate supervision for them and 
minimize victimization. I think that it is really around account-
ability of staff and making sure that they are doing their job. 

So I think it is really a series of tools. It is around the culture 
of our facilities. And in se facilities with low rates of victimization, 
there is strong leadership that says—that really dictates bound-
aries between staff and youth in our care. And those facilities with 
high rates of victimization, those boundaries have dissipated, un-
fortunately, and youth have been exploited. 

Mr. GOHMERT. Do you see cameras as being important in that? 
Mr. WARNER. I think cameras help. What I would not want is for 

staff to rely too much on cameras and believe that they don’t have 
to be out. What we know is that communication is critical; That 
you need to engage with youth and you need to develop trust with 
youth in our care. So additional cameras is helpful, but not as 
avoidance of paying attention to staff behavior in facilities. 

Ms. SMITH. Mr. Gohmert? 
Mr. GOHMERT. Yes, ma’am. 
Ms. SMITH. I would actually like to pipe in about something. You 

actually asked a question related to cross-gender supervision. And 
I recognize that that has been a standard that has been quite con-
troversial that the commission has recommended. And I want to 
say that the commission did not come to recommend that standard 
lightly. But since we are talking about juvenile justice, I think that 
one of the things that we have to be very clear is that the legal 
basis for same-sex supervision in juvenile settings is quite different 
than that in adult settings. In fact, case law is exceedingly clear 
that you can have gender-specific supervision in juvenile facilities 
because you are concerned about the rehabilitation of youth. 

Mr. GOHMERT. Because that really should be the number one 
consideration. 

VerDate Aug 31 2005 14:23 Sep 01, 2010 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00057 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6601 H:\WORK\CRIME\022310\55066.000 HJUD1 PsN: 55066



54 

Ms. SMITH. Exactly. And all of the decisions that have specifi-
cally talked about that have been very specific to say that you 
could have same-sex supervision for both males and females. And 
so I want to make sure that that is in the record. And I would be 
happy to provide authority for that as well. 

Mr. GOHMERT. I very much appreciate you coming back in. 
Thank you. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, I realize my time has expired. Thank 
you. 

Mr. SCOTT. The gentlewoman from Texas. 
Ms. JACKSON LEE. I thank the Chairman. I can’t imagine a more 

important hearing. This is devastating, but it is important. I don’t 
know—frustrated by talking about cameras to try to control human 
behavior in attacking the most vulnerable. I just wish that there 
was some moral compass that people would know: Let me stop. 

Professor Smith, tell me, is this an epidemic? What has your re-
search found as relates to these incidences? And let me—being 
Open Records Act, I come from the State of Texas and I know that 
they had to be part of your research. We had a very unfortunate 
period of time of abuse in our juvenile justice system. And I should 
take away the word ‘‘justice.’’ So tell me how expensive, how far- 
reaching, how much of an epidemic is this? How much of an outcry 
should be made on this 

Ms. SMITH. I think that the fact that you are holding a hearing 
and the fact that it is so open speaks to how serious this problem 
is. It is a long-standing problem. It was a problem—I mean it has 
been a problem ever since we have had prisons. And I think one 
of the things that was referenced earlier is that this body’s attempt 
to deal with this problem has been long-standing and actually goes 
back at least 10 years when Congressman Conyers introduced the 
Custodial Sexual Abuse Act. 

One of the things that I also wanted to take the opportunity to 
say—and actually I talked to a number of people in the audience— 
while these numbers that the Bureau of Justice statistics has come 
forth with are shocking, the fact is, what do we know about sexual 
abuse in the community? One, we know that it is significantly 
underreported. The people who the BJS have are the people who 
actually stepped up and said something. What you can be sure of 
is that those numbers are actually higher. And so to the extent 
that you talk about that it is an epidemic, I think that what it is, 
it is a feature of our correctional—— 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. I am sorry that I was delayed and missed 
your testimony, but would you recommend total elimination of ju-
veniles in our adult system, in the Federal system? 

Ms. SMITH. Absolutely. Absolutely. In fact, one of the rec-
ommendations in the commission’s report is that juveniles who are 
under 18 should not be housed as adults. And one of the things 
that I also have to really sort of put a plug in because I am a resi-
dent of the District of Columbia, one of the things that you know 
is that the standards will be applicable to the Federal Bureau of 
Prisons, and so obviously this will have a huge impact on Federal 
know prisoners but it will also have a huge impact on District of 
Columbia prisoners who, unlike any other community in this coun-
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try, are housed in Bureau of Prison facilities all around the coun-
try. 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. And you have a lot of juveniles because this 
is a city. 

Ms. SMITH. Absolutely. And in fact there are District of Columbia 
juveniles incarcerated in facilities as far away as North Dakota. 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. Let me ask Troy, let me thank you for your 
courage. And I want to go to Grace as well and express my concern 
for these children. And you are how old, Troy? 

Mr. ISAAC. I am 36 now. 
Ms. JACKSON LEE. This happened to you when? 
Mr. ISAAC. This happened from the ages of 12 to 18 in youth, and 

then from the ages probably about 20 to maybe 30 or so in adult 
correctional facilities. So it has been a long period of time. 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. We should be grateful for your willingness, 
your sanity, and sanctity. And I know that you are working on this 
issue. Give us your bottom line. If we had to run out right now and 
do something, what would you tell us to do? What would be the 
first thing we needed to rush to do? 

Mr. ISAAC. As it relates to youth, young people, there has to be 
a hands-on approach when they walk through the door. They have 
to be advised of their rights. They have to understand what they 
are getting themselves into, and they have to be given a vulnerable 
assessment format where basically you ask them questions, and 
their answers to those questions, you are able to better place them 
in the juvenile system, versus sending them out to a general popu-
lation yard where they could be assaulted, beaten and raped like 
I was. So if you give someone a choice, then they will be better off. 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. Did you ever go to your custodian, is there 
anybody you thought you could go to? 

Mr. ISAAC. At the time I was growing up, absolutely not. Because 
the same staff members that I needed to trust in disrespected me, 
ridiculed me by the way that I looked, by the way that I talked. 
There were times when Black fellow inmates would tell me, You 
sound like you’re White. Whatever that means. I am just talking 
like I talk. 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. Where were you incarcerated? 
Mr. ISAAC. In California, I was in Central Juvenile Hall. I was 

in Los Padrinos Juvenile Hall, I was in the California Youth Au-
thority Francine Nellis School, O.H. Close in Ventura. And the 
adults, I have been in every major—like Pelican Bay State Prison, 
Corcoran State Prison. 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. It is an epidemic everywhere that you went? 
Mr. ISAAC. Everywhere that I went, except the California Correc-

tional Institution. If I had to pick a prison, that is one prison in 
California that I would pick because they have exceptional staff. 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. We are glad that you don’t have to pick it 
again. 

Could I get Grace, what would be the first thing you would want 
this Committee to do, the first thing in terms of the crisis that your 
son experienced? 

Ms. BAUER. Pass the Juvenile Justice Delinquency and Preven-
tion Act. Get those protections in place as soon as you possibly can 
and pass the PREA recommendations and get them into place. We 
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have to move somewhere. We just cannot continue to sit on the 
fence. 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. Well, let me thank all of you, all the witnesses 
that I did not get a chance to pose questions to you, read some of 
your testimony. Let me thank the Chairman and the Subcommittee 
Ranking Member for something that should set all of our hair on 
fire and should cause us to move with swift and immediate speed. 
Thank you. I yield back. 

Mr. SCOTT. Thank you. 
Professor Smith, there are several—in the BJS survey there were 

several facilities that scored very poorly on this issue; unfortu-
nately, two of them in my home State of Virginia. What is being 
done to—what has been their response and what is being done? 

Ms. SMITH. Well, one of the features of the act—I want to make 
sure that I get it right—is an institutional review panel. And my 
information is that if they are in that high number, then they actu-
ally have had to appear before the institutional review panel. And 
I believe that sort of the transcripts of that appearance should be 
available. So I think on that level, that is what is happening with 
them. 

I think on the other level, and certainly something that the act 
tried to do and that the standards tried to do is to sort of shine 
the light, to put some sunshine on it, and then have some account-
ability in the same way that you are trying to bring some account-
ability here, to have that accountability locally. 

In terms of litigation, which it seems to me where I wear my 
other hat as a litigator, I think I might be writing up a complaint 
at this time if I were in that position. But I think it is very difficult 
for people to take action in that way because of significant hurdles 
that the Prison Litigation Reform Act represents. 

Mr. SCOTT. You mentioned one hurdle and that is exhaustion, 
which is totally inappropriate for a juvenile to have to exhaust all 
administrative remedies. There are other hurdles like physical in-
jury. What impact does that provision have? 

Ms. SMITH. I think one of the things that is very interesting is 
the information in the BJS report where they talk specifically 
about whether these assaults resulted in physical injury. Given 
that and given what the PLRA said, even those these are individ-
uals who experienced sexual abuse, if there was no obvious phys-
ical injury they would not have their day in court. I think that that 
is really, really problematic. 

Mr. SCOTT. Is there any justification for juveniles to be under the 
Prison Litigation Reform Act to begin with? 

Ms. SMITH. The reality is there is not any justification for any-
body to be under the Prison Litigation Reform Act. But since you 
have asked the question about juveniles, given what we know 
about juveniles cognitively, it is very difficult for them to meet 
those time frames. It is very difficult for adults to meet it and cer-
tainly juveniles wouldn’t be able to. 

Mr. SCOTT. Several people have mentioned the Juvenile Justice 
Delinquency Prevention Act. Mr. Isaac, what should we do in that 
act to improve the situation? 

Mr. ISAAC. Well, of course, Mr. Chairman, in relationship to vic-
timization, we know that age certainly IS the indicator of vulner-
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ability. California is one of the few jurisdictions in the country that 
have youth up to the age of 24, young adults in our juvenile sys-
tem. But we do separate those youth under 18 from those youth 
over 18. I think the provisions in the Juvenile Justice Delinquency 
Prevention Act certainly enhance our ability to protect the 
vulnerabilities of youth in our care. 

Mr. SCOTT. Are there any changes we need to make in the act 
as we reauthorize it? 

Mr. ISAAC. Well, I think—— 
Mr. SCOTT. I mean it has protections now. If we reauthorize, it 

gives us opportunity to improve it. Are there any improvements 
that you would want to suggest? 

Mr. ISAAC. I think that there is a general interest in moving for-
ward with reauthorization and working with what is currently pro-
vided for in the act. I look at it more broadly in terms of the State’s 
interest and continuing to work with OJJDP and developing prom-
ising programs, and, really as I talked about, changing the culture 
in our facilities. So enhancing beyond the protections, just the op-
portunity to improve practices would be tremendous asset. 

Mr. SCOTT. And Professor Smith, just to change the subject a lit-
tle bit, and we can come back to this. Is there any concern about 
the allegations being lost in ‘‘he said, she said,’’ and whether or not 
the allegations are actually accurate? 

Ms. SMITH. Absolutely. Certainly one of the other standards that 
we have is a standard related to investigations. Again, a very rich 
source of information is the BJS report where actually you have an 
incredible large number of unsubstantiated and unfounded claims, 
which means that investigative procedures are just not really that 
strong. We believe very strongly that there should be training and 
that there should be specific evidence protocols, so on and so forth, 
to enhance the ability to get to the truth and to also substantiate 
those things. 

Mr. SCOTT. And you wanted to say something about JJDPA? 
Ms. SMITH. I did. Not being a shy person at all, I actually had 

some suggestions about what you might do to improve the act. Cer-
tainly I talked a bit about it in my testimony. 

In the Senate bill, there is a provision that for the first time al-
lows the agency to look at dangerous practices. And certainly be-
fore, you did not look at conditions of confinement. And I think that 
that is really useful for the Office of Juvenile Justice and Delin-
quency Prevention to do. And so sexual misconduct and sexual 
abuse would be a part of that. 

I think another piece that is very important is to have inde-
pendent monitoring. Currently, most of the monitoring that Juve-
nile Justice—that OJJDP does is through a compliance monitor 
system. One of the recommendations, strong recommendations of 
the act, is independent monitoring, independent audits. And I 
think that that would be very instrumental and a very important 
piece for the reauthorization. 

And I think the third thing would be to give OJJDP some money. 
Because the fact is that one of the things that we saw in just the 
response to the Prison Rape Elimination Act, that they were not 
one of the agencies that received funding under the act. That 
money went to the Bureau of Justice Assistance, and, as a result, 
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juvenile justice agencies did not get the same kinds of support and 
resources to even begin thinking about implementing the stand-
ards. And I think that they need their own money and the ability 
to send that money out to do technical assistance and training be-
cause they are familiar with those communities and where that 
money would be best spent. 

Mr. SCOTT. Thank you. The gentleman from Texas. 
Mr. GOHMERT. Just briefly. You mentioned some great rec-

ommendations, Professor Smith. Are you familiar with the overall 
recommendations of the commission—well, I am sure you are. You 
helped on that. Are you familiar with any estimates on the cost, 
overall, if all of the recommendations were implemented? 

Ms. SMITH. You know, that is very interesting, the cost issue. 
Currently, there is a study that is being funded, and I believe that 
Booz Allen Hamilton, is doing that study, and I was very interested 
to hear Ms. Bauer talk about what happened and that she wrote 
a letter to Richard Stalder and did not get a response. He is one 
of the people who is consulting on that study. 

Mr. GOHMERT. We better run that down then. 
Ms. SMITH. Anyway, I guess one of the things that I would say 

is that the commission takes the position that in looking at costs, 
that different jurisdictions are going to be at different places. And 
so places like Virginia, or Texas, or California, who have made a 
significant investment in running safe and secure facilities aren’t 
going to have the same costs as someone else who has not really 
been doing anything, has been waiting for the standards to come 
down, and saying then I will comply. 

I think the commission’s position is that the cost of running con-
stitutional and safe facilities shouldn’t be lumped onto the cost of 
complying with the standards. There are some things that you 
should be doing in any event to run a safe and secure environment. 

We also believe that the costs of not running constitutional facili-
ties should be a part of that study. So the amount of money that 
people have to pay to settle litigation—for example Michigan, who 
had to pay $100 million to settle staff sexual misconduct litigation. 
So that is what I would say about the cost, that there is a certain 
complexity to it. 

Mr. GOHMERT. But cost assessments do help. Obviously you can’t 
put a value on the kind of hell that Mr. Isaac went through. You 
cannot put a price on that. 

Ms. SMITH. Exactly. 
Mr. GOHMERT. But at the same time, this Committee is not an 

Appropriations Committee. And the appropriators always look at 
what do you get the greatest return for, on which investment. So 
it is one of the things that we do have to inquire about. 

Ms. Bauer, I have not asked you a question earlier, and under-
standing what Professor Smith is talking about, you have had such 
tremendous experience, unfortunately unpleasant, but we hear 
from jails and prisons saying the cost of just putting one inmate 
per cell is just so high. From what you have seen from all of your 
experience, if there were one thing that could really make more dif-
ference than anything else, do you have any recommendation like 
that? 
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Ms. BAUER. I do indeed, and I thank you for asking me that 
question. It is clear in my written testimony, but not so in my oral 
testimony, that my son was in jail for stealing a $170 stereo out 
of a pickup truck with two other boys and got 5 years in a Lou-
isiana State training institute at that time. When we talk about 
cost, the damage that has been done is immeasurable to his life 
and to lots of others, as you have said. But had my son gotten grief 
counseling, it would have cost approximately $28 per session. I did 
not know that at the time. He lost his grandmother and if he had 
gotten grief counseling at $28 per session for a 6-month period, 
compared to $120,000 a year that it cost to house him in the 
Tallulah facility, what do you think? And now the State has housed 
him for 5 years in the State of Louisiana in an adult facility. So 
the cost to taxpayers for my son could have been much cheaper in 
the beginning than it has been in the end. When we lock up non-
violent offenders in these situations we are cutting off our nose to 
spite our faces in terms of cost, and it is time that we had that cul-
ture shift, and it is time that people woke up and realized that 
there is a major problem in this country with over-incarcerating in-
dividuals because they are poor or mentally ill. 

Mr. GOHMERT. Thank you. Thank you all. 
Mr. SCOTT. I would like to thank our witnesses for your testi-

mony today. We will follow up with the Department of Justice on 
the status of the recommendations. 

And other Members may have additional written questions which 
we will forward to you and ask that you answer promptly as you 
can so the answers may be made a part the record. The hearing 
record will be remain open for 1 week for the submission of addi-
tional materials. And without objection, the Subcommittee stands 
adjourned. 

[Whereupon, at 6:25 p.m., the Subcommittee was adjourned.] 
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